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1.
Welcome and Apologies
1.1
Willie McGonigle welcomed everyone to the meeting.  Apologies were noted.

2.
Confirmation of Vice Chair and membership
2.1
   Cllr Rankin was confirmed as Vice Chair of the SAB.
2.2
   Dave Watson informed the Board that Tony Dowling will replace Alex McLuckie as the GMB member and Frank Gray will replace Harry Frew as the UCATT member on the Trade Union side.

3.
Conflict of Interest Declarations
3.1
There were no potential or actual conflicts of interest noted.
4.
Minute of the Last Meeting and Matters Arising
4.1
The Board agreed to the minute of the meeting of 25th May 2016.
4.2
The Board noted that all matters arising were covered on the agenda.
5.
Scheme Advisory Board Work Plan – Review of Activities
5.1
Jonathan Sharma presented the work plan and members noted the progress made.  
5.2
The Board agreed that complete items should be moved to the bottom of the Work Plan.

5.3
The Board noted that the Work Plan had been shared with Members of the Local Government & Communities Committee.

6.
Financial Report
6.1
Jonathan Sharma presented the SAB financial report.  The SAB welcomed the report and noted that the levy for 2016/17 has been collected and that the 3 outstanding debtors were being followed up.

6.2
The Board noted that spending was due to be incurred with regard to commissioning research work for the Structure Review (Item 7).  
7.
Structure Review – Terms of Reference 
7.1
Jonathan Sharma presented the draft Terms of Reference for the Structure Review officer group and the Board noted that the group has now commenced its work, including the commissioning of research work.
7.2
SPPA clarified that Scottish Ministers are required to give formal authority for the review and that the Terms of Reference needed to be strengthened to reflect this.  Additionally, it was clarified with SPPA that the review will consider the Pension Funds’ approach to investment and that that this does not conflict with the SPPA’s own governance review (item 13).   Dave Watson indicated some surprise at this additional delay.   He referred to the SAB work plan on this issue that states “Following from the data collection exercise, to complete a review of the structure of the Scottish LGPS.”    This work plan was approved by Scottish Ministers (14 February 2016) who only asked for “updates of progress, as well as recommendations for further consideration...” specifically on this issue.
7.3
The Board discussed the timescale for the review and whether conclusion of the work by December was achievable, given the scale of work to be undertaken.  It was agreed that the officer group would produce an indicative timeline for delivering an outcomes report to the Board and that the overall timescale would be looked at again, with a view to taking the final report to the Board’s February 2017 meeting. 

7.4       Subject to clarifying a form of wording with SPPA with regard to the formal authority provided by them, the Board approved the Terms of Reference.
8.
Cessation Valuations
8.1
Following the report considered at the May meeting, the SAB received an update on discussions which have taken place in relation to drafting good practice guidance and review of the regulations on cessation valuations.

8.2
The Board noted that SPPA is currently following up with government lawyers on the need for revisions to the regulations and is undertaking background work on this issue.  Nonetheless it was noted that any revision to regulations would have a lengthy timescale, so this should not prevent guidance being issued in the meantime.  Therefore, SAB advisors and SPPA would have further discussion with a view to issuing the guidance as soon as possible.
9.
Review of Regulations
9.1
Following on from the report considered at the May meeting, the SAB received an update on the two issues regarding early retirement and pensionable pay.
9.2
Early retirement:  at the May meeting confirmation from the actuaries was sought that there would be no unintended pension strain costs resulting from the changes to early retirement regulations.  The Board noted that a view was awaited from GAD with regard to the cost implications and GAD’s advice would be shared with the SAB, once received.

9.3
Post-meeting note:   SPPA contacted the joint secretaries to advise that GAD has now provided its view.  GAD advises that “the early retirement factors are designed to be cost neutral.  That is, they are designed such that there is no cost associated with taking a reduced early retirement benefit. Of course, this is true based on our assumptions, but because the local actuaries use different assumptions, they may have indicated there could be a cost relative to the funding process.  However, this is a matter of judgement; and the impact of this would be minor.  Now that the actuaries have confirmed they are content, there should be no other issues.”
 9.4
Pensionable pay:  Dave Watson updated the board on discussions to amend the HR guidance to provide clarity on what forms of pay protection could be treated as pensionable pay.  Progress had been made on a form of wording and further discussion would take place with SPPA.
10
2017 Valuation
10.1
Catherine McFadyen gave a presentation on the 2017 Valuation and issues which Pension Funds would need to be sighted on.  A key factor being how much pension funds can prudently say can be achieved with regard to investment performance. The concern would be that, if investment performance is forecast to be challenging then this will impact on employer contributions into the future.

10.2
The Board noted the concerns set out in the presentation and that there is a clear link to the work being undertaken on the structure review.

10.3
There was some discussion on the need to review progress on the 50:50 pensions option for individuals, for which the take-up had been lower than anticipated, albeit this is offset to a degree by auto-enrolment.  The Board noted that a review would likely be a work plan area for 2017.
11
Transparency Code
11.1
Dave Watson presented a report on transparency of investments which is an item on the SAB Work Plan.  The report follows a presentation which the SAB received at its February meeting from Dr Chris Sier.  The report explained that the E&W SAB has been working to develop a voluntary Code of Transparency for LGPS asset managers.  A template was attached with the report which set out broad headings for reporting costs and expenses.
11.2
The SAB agreed the report’s recommendation to adopt a similar approach to the E&W code for the Scottish LGPS.  

11.3
The Board noted that pension fund managers were seeking discussion with CIPFA and Audit Scotland regarding their guidance which is requiring less disclosure and seems contrary to the principle of transparency.
12
Brexit & IORP Directive
12.1
Dave Watson provided an update on the potential implications for pension funds arising from Brexit, in particular the position with regard to the continuing adoption of IORP directives.  The Board noted that it was likely that IORP II which has recently been issued would be adopted, regardless of Brexit, and that most of the existing provisions overlap with UK and international regulations in any case.
12.2
The Board noted that, whilst there is not a lot of information available currently with regard to Brexit implications for pension funds, this is an area for the SAB to continue to be sighted on.
13
Public Sector Pension Governance Review – SPPA
13.1
SPPA provided an update on the Governance Review.  Ian Pollitt from KPMG has been appointed to conduct the Review and he will be writing to each of the Pension Boards.  Boards will be invited to complete a questionnaire for return at the end of the week following the SAB meeting.  The Board noted that the timescale for this is within the allotted two years and that the structure review would be over a longer timescale.  
14.2
During discussion a question was raised over the role of Pensions Committees in the Review.   SPPA agreed to clarify this.
14.3
The Board noted that SPPA would provide a presentation to the SAB on the outcome of the Review in January 2017.
15
Exit Payment Cap – SPPA 
15.1
SPPA informed the Board that they are keeping an eye on developments in England with regard to the application of the exit payment cap for voluntary and compulsory termination of employment.  Any legislation brought forward in Scotland would be the subject of full consultation.  
16
Discretionary Regulations – SPPA
16.1
SPPA advised that no consideration is to be given to discretionary regulations until the outcome of the exit payment cap is known.  
17
AOB
17.1
The Board noted that the next meeting is on 23rd November and, given that this is just a few weeks away, the joint secretaries would check with the Chair and Vice Chair nearer the time as to whether there is sufficient substantive business to go ahead with the meeting.  
Future Meeting Dates for Noting:
Weds 23rd November 2016, 
Thurs 23rd February 2017
The meeting closed at 3.50pm.
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